
1 

 

TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 24, 2012 
 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 
meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:02 
o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers with the following members 
in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe & Bryan Wysong        
  

 Alternates:  Juanita Champagne 
     

 Others:  Rob Librandi, Zoning Enforcement Officer 
      
 The Chair seated Juanita Champagne for Joseph LaPorte for this 
evening’s meeting. 
   
 A quorum was determined. 

 Absent:  Joseph LaPorte, Commissioner 

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 
everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 
followed in the presentation of an application and advised should 
their appeal be approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as 
soon as they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting 
any work.  You have one year to begin the project. 
 
ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 
 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #5900A, application of Kurt Holyst for a variance to 
allow 80 sf pylon sign where 44 sf is allowed & 60 sf of wall signage 
where 44 sf is allowed under Sections 13-07A, 13-07B & 15-04 of the 
Zoning Regulations, 897 South Main Street, property of HQ Realty LLC 
in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe recused himself as he had represented the applicant 
in the purchase of the property. 

 The Chair explained to the applicant he would need four yes votes 
and with voting on the Commission that means you have to get all four 
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votes to pass. You can postpone the application or go forward and take 
your chances.  

 APPLICANT:  Roll the dice. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Kurt Holyst of 1 Saw Mill Lane in Plantsville.  I 
have a few boards.  I’m sure obviously all of you remember what the 
building that we’re talking about --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s nice to see it down. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. HOLYST:  -- looked like.  So that is obviously what it looked 
like.   

 The permit will be pulled so we can start building tomorrow and 
that’s what it will look like.   

 I don’t know how many of you walked the site or looked at the 
site plan that was approved by the town but the build box is, I guess 
really, it’s significant that is on the plan.  So what we have to use 
is the existing footprint of the building that was there.  And, 
because it is a unique site that is why I am here asking for a larger 
sign because we would’ve loved to have built a larger building but 
because of variance --- I mean setbacks and all, the only thing we 
could build would be on the existing footprint on that site. 

 If you’ve been there, you can see how large the site really is, 
but in theory it is not large enough to build in a commercial zone a 
building big enough to support the cost it takes to build that 
building. 

 As we all know, the building that came down cost to have 
eliminated that building to stick up a new building.  And, when we 
were laying out the signage for our building, we found that the size 
of the sign that the linear footage of the front of this building 
would allow was kind of too small to convey the message to the public 
of what we are trying to do there to support what we’re trying to do 
as far as the cleaning up and making the site a better site.  

 So, that is why I am in front of you is that what we need is the 
ability to convey what we’re doing on that site to the public to 
support the project that we’re doing. 

 Because of the uniqueness of the site --- I would’ve loved to 
have built a bigger building.  A bigger building would have been a 
bigger sign without coming in front of you, but the facts and all 
don’t allow me to except build it on that footprint.  So, I am stuck 
with the footprint and in return with the footprint I am stuck with a 
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certain size sign which just will not convey the message of what is 
going on there. 

 So, I submitted you some pictures of --- obviously, there is a 
picture of what the sign would look like if the building didn’t come 
down. I had a problem, in all honesty, with the water department 
getting the permit to tear the building down. It took forever.  So, if 
I had to keep the building and remodel it, that’s what it would look 
like. 

 But now that it’s down, um, the signs would go on the building at 
this point (indicating) and a futuristic third sign, if we ever chose 
to, by keeping with the sizes that we asked, would go underneath that 
window (indicating). 

 And, then the sign that we are asking for outside, obviously, 
what I tried to keep is something that related to the old site and 
outside on the site plan you’ll see is the existing sign uh, there’s a 
pole that was the existing sign for the old gas station.  So 
everything has been eliminated of no value of that site except for 
that sign post. 

 And, again, the size of the sign post, with the scale of the sign 
that we designed, all fits together again to make the project look 
like something that someone would really want there. 

 So, the outside sign by the road would hang off of the --- I call 
it the antique sign post, which is my word, but the post was existing 
from the time that gas station was built. 

 And, I don’t know if that’s --- is that the site plan? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  This is the site plan that we --- the most recent 
one that we have.   

 MR. HOLYST:  The existing antique sign post is on that site plan 
that the town approves. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It may be hard to see on the map.  Its where --- 
right in front of --- right below where it says:  remove pumps.  There 
is a circle with some proposed vegetation.  It’s there. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Just to be clear, currently, we are only looking to 
put two signs.  I asked for two variances, I guess, when I applied 
because I wanted to be prepped out in the future if things grow and do 
well.  I mean, that is the goal, to be prepared. 

 Currently, it would only be two signs on this building.  If 
things escalated to the point where we would put the third, which 
would equal the 60 sf on the building.   
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 THE CHAIR: Where would you put the third sign? I could see where 
you could put one between the two --- those look like lights or 
something? 

 MR. HOLYST:  The lights would move.  Again, if we got the 
acceptance from you, we would adjust the positioning of the lights to 
put 40 sf of signage here (indicating). 

 Futuristic, it would be 20 sf of signage where the rock is.  We 
would take some of the rock out.  That’s not drawn in the drawings 
today because that might be one year, three year, five year or ten 
year.   But I wanted the ability to do it if things next year --- if 
this site generated with the signage the traffic flow we wanted it 
might be going into effect. 

 Currently, we do the landscaping.  It is going to be a landscaped 
office and plants for sale.  It’s going to be an office for the 
dumpsters.  It’s not -- garbage trucks are going to be parked there.  
We are trying to buy a piece by the police station to park the garbage 
trucks.  So, the office for the garbage trucks. 

 Obviously, wintertime, selling of oil.   Oil trucks wouldn’t be 
parked there but the sign of the oil business would be positioned 
underneath. But that’s a futuristic thing. 

 And, then the sign out front, you folks have the   -- this 
picture which would be the size of the sign but it would be redesigned 
to show the three --- we would take the two down and make the three if 
we ever went into the oil like a lot of landscaping businesses have 
done. 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  I can’t tell from the picture from my angle here, 
on my right where your thumb is, does the building end there or is 
there a wing or anything like you have on the left? 

 MR. HOLYST:  It’s very small. 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  There.  And, nothing on the other side? 

 MR. HOLYST:  It’s 44 feet long.  The building is 44 feet long. 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  It’s such a beautiful piece of real estate to put 
all of that signage on.  You know.  The third one over to the left 
that you are speaking of. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Excuse me? 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  The sign in the middle, you know, above your 
doors, makes perfect – it’s logical from a business perspective. To 
have that third one, um, just seems to almost deface the beautiful 
building. 
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 MR. HOLYST:  It would be done, obviously, as you see; the 
building is designed to be very tactful and very elegant.  And, in no 
way would we deter from that.  We’re spending a ton of money to put 
pockets in the foundation so that we don’t have a handicapped ramp to 
the building.  So that the elevation of the building sits at grade so 
we pocket out the foundation to sink the floor. 

 So, I mean, it’s designed to --- again futuristic.  Again, the 
problem is when I endeavored into this; costs just keep ringing up on 
that site for what has to be done.   

 Again, I’ve lived in town my entire life.  It’s been an eyesore 
my entire life.  I took on the project.  Now I have to try to support 
the project.  And, how do you support the project?  Conveying what you 
are doing to the public so they can come in and shop.  How do you do 
that?  It’s with signage. 

 When you go up and down the road, there are ---I’m not picking on 
other ---there are some other buildings that have signs that are a lot 
larger than I ever do that have smaller frontage.   

 It’s not, I mean, I haven’t even asked for what other people 
have.  Now, they’ve been there a long time but it’s not – if you went 
up and down the road, within a rock’s throw there are two signs that 
are just as large with the same frontage on the road. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  In the application, are you, we crossed out the 
LED changing sign and are you okay with that? 

 MR. HOLYST:  And, I mean, again, I was pushing to --- you guys 
don’t want that. That’s understandable.  There is one; I saw one 
somewhere in town so that’s why we asked for it.  Understand that --- 
the thing of it is, where that sign is going to be positioned, we took 
into consideration --- we wouldn’t do it if it was going to interfere 
with people.  Across is kind of a wetlands area, so it’s not you know, 
I mean, if that is something you don’t want to accept, I could live 
with it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Where is the current post or the proposed 8 x 10 
post sign on the site? I couldn’t find it on the drawing. 

 MR. HOLYST:  There is an existing --- it says existing sign post, 
dead center, by the road, by Route 10.  There.  It’s an octagonal, not 
steel, but maybe cast pole. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Do you want to point it out on the plan? 

 MR. WYSONG:  Rob would hold it up and you could point it out. 
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 (Pause) 

 MR. HOLYST:  It would be right there (indicating). 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  It’s right in the middle of that --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  Right there. Basically in front of building when you 
are on South Main Street. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Again, I wanted to keep maybe it’s me, it’s a lot of 
things that people tear things down and keep no history in the town.  
It’s just been there since    1930. 

 Obviously, the building had no value.  There was nothing to keep.  
I wanted to keep some of the history with that sign.  It’s going to 
have to be sandblasted to be brought back to life and painted.  But it 
brings, it brings the present back with the past. 

 MR. WYSONG:  If I am on Main Street and I’m driving along and I 
see an 8 x 10 sign and by the 8 x 10 sign I see a building with the 
same three signs on it all over sized, is that correct? 

 MR. HOLYST:  Well, these are going to be, they’re going to be 2 x 
10’s – boards.  Two by ten boards.  And, I should’ve brought, I don’t 
know if you guys have – two foot by ten foot long. So, two foot is 
(indicating) two foot by ten boards put on to the building.  Um, I 
don’t know if any of you have seen our dumpster.  They’re very classy 
signs attached to the dumpsters.  They look terrific. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s not an issue.  The dumpsters and your own 
comments, you’ve done a really nice job and I agree with the building.  
It strikes me as we are discussing this that the signage becomes too 
much.   

 You’re asking for a variance for more signage but then we have 
double signage and the signs won’t be 10 feet or 15 feet apart, will 
they? 

 MR. HOLYST:  It’s again; signage is all about catching the 
consumer’s eye as they drive down the street to pull into that 
facility. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Why would people be coming down the street to pull 
into your facility rather than looking in the yellow pages for 
dumpsters, oil or landscaping? 

 MR. HOLYST: Route 10 is a highly travelled road by many more 
people than just those that live in Southington.  And, that is why it 
was desirable to buy, desirable to spend the money. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s a nice business location. 

 MR. HOLYST:  And, signage brings people in.  And, if you drive 
down the street there is two other businesses with large signs and 
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more things all --- again, some people have put large signs out and 
they’ve decorated their windows. 

 MR. WYSONG:  We make our judgment based on the individual appeal. 
The fact that your neighbor may have a sign that’s three times bigger 
is no bearing on what hardship we find in the case that you are making 
to us. 

 MR. HOLYST:  No, I understand. But you asked why would I need the 
signage.  And, I am just saying that obviously I am not the only 
individual on that street that things signage is important.  I mean, 
it’s – I am only going by what other people – obviously find it to be 
important, also.  Because they have put large signs up.  Multiple ways 
of conveying their message to the consumer of why to stop at their 
facilities. 

 I mean, it’s, it’s, I am not here to say which way is the right 
way or not but there are signs, large signs and then things drawn all 
over the windows which would be equivalent to me putting drawings on 
the windows instead of the signs on the buildings.  But I wanted to, 
again, I am designing a class building with what I feel is --- there 
is no possible way a sign is going to go up there to deter from this 
building.  It’s just too much rocks.  The rock face with the 
polyshakes and stuff like that that the building would look ugly or 
(inaudible) with the signage that’s there. 

 Why I asked for the larger sign is again, to repeat, to convey 
the message as people drive by down the street, catch your eye and 
drive in.  Signage is important. 

 And, again, the bigger sign is positioned in a way that across 
the street there is a large wetland so it’s not going to impede – 
nobody’s going to look out their window and look at it because nothing 
is ever going to be built there.  It’s a 25 or 30 foot depression with 
wetlands. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  You also have frontage on Buckland Street. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Correct. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Are you planning on putting any signage there? 

 MR. HOLYST:  Currently there is --- again, we don’t want to wreck 
the building.  We don’t believe --- if anything, it will be minimal. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Because yah, that’s a residential zone there.  
Your main goal would be to put more signage. 

 MR. HOLYST:  We had discussed that in your office.  What I really 
want to do is I have a one way entrance from Buckland Street because 
it was residential.  We uh, positioned it at the town with just one 
way in do people wouldn’t be exiting in.  I wanted to put something 
that’s like – some CVS’s in other towns – say:  HQ Landscaping, HQ 
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Dumpsters.  One way entrance.  But you say that wasn’t.  It would be 
minimal because you’re not going to really --- there is a bump out 
that goes on the backside of this building so you’re not really going 
to catch a lot of major signage.  It would be, again, very minimal. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So, I’m just saying that you do have the 
opportunity to build, to put signage out there but you won’t because 
it is a residential across the street? 

 MR. HOLYST:  Correct. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So, it wouldn’t be really worth it for you to go – 

 MR. HOLYST:  There won’t be a sign --- I am allowed a sign on the 
road.  I guess when discussing it with you.  We have zero plans of 
putting any signs by the road on Buckland Street.  There may be a 2 x 
6 or 2 x 8 strip positioned in a respectful way on the back side.  Uh, 
if it’s going to work.  You’re not going to see it because you have 
two air conditioning units.  There’s some grass area and plantings to 
soften it.  I mean, the object is to sell landscaping stuff.  So, it’s 
not going to look gaudy in the back.  That’s not going to work. You 
want to portray a --- but there may be two small strip signs 
positioned in the back.  It wouldn’t be three.  It would be two. 

 We’re not looking to increase any extra signage in the back.  I 
mean, if the town would allow – you would understand if you ever saw 
this how CVS has their one way entrance.  It’s really what I want.  
One way that would say HQ Landscaping on a pole, but you said the town 
doesn’t allow that.  That’s really all I want in the back.  One way 
in.  But you won’t catch much. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR: You know, I have a concern with the size of the sign 
in the front.  The building is 44, you said 44 feet long.  You’re 
asking for an 8 x 10 which traffic on that – in that section of Route 
10 does not drive that fast because they are coming right into 
Plantsville. 

 And, when you’ve got an 8 x 10 lighted sign, that’s a huge sign 
in my mind for right there.   

 You’ve got Buckland Street converging on to Route 10 there.  In 
the dark, with that bright sign at 4:30 or 5:00 when the sign is on, 
that’s a huge sign in my mind. 

 It’s a very attractive building.  I don’t want to squash 
development in this town by any means.  But I think we have to draw a 
line.  In some cases, a lot of the signs that you may be referring to, 
I can’t speak to those, but they may be grandfathered in.  We’ve had a 
number of those where they were grandfathered in.  They’re replacing 
what is there.  We can’t do anything about that. 
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 But when they come before us and you’re asking for um, you know, 
you’re asking for almost 100 percent over what is allowed, 44 over 80.  
I personally think it is going to take away from the building and 
especially with being such a small footprint, you’ve got an 8 x 10 
illuminated sign on both sides and then I am not sure how far that is 
away from the building --- not that far.  And, you’ve got two two by 
whatever it’s going to be 2’ x 10’ times 3.  That’s going to be a lot 
of signage for a 44 foot building, long building. 

 Um.  I love the way they look but I just think they’re too big 
for --- for even right --- even for that footprint.  I’d be concerned 
that we’re over signing that particular building. 

 MR. HOLYST:  If you – 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I understand signs sell. I understand that.  
Everybody comes in and wants a bigger sign. 

 MR. HOLYST:  If you are trying to convey three businesses or 
three different entities amongst the business and you say that they 
are roughly 8 feet long to portray that message that you’re trying to 
give out to people – which isn’t that long – eight feet isn’t long.   

 You’ve 2.4 feet because you have to have some space – again, do 
you count the white space compared to, you know, I mean, I wanted to 
come forward and be up front and not try to manipulate around that the 
white space is larger, but you are only allowing a 2.5 foot per 
business entity.  These are only offices. 

  And again, is the sign big?  Yes, no, maybe.  But only 2.5 feet 
to portray that business is really all you’re giving for space on that 
sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you’re really not because you have the 
illuminated --- you have an 8 x 10 illuminated sign out front.  And, 
then 10 feet away you’ve got three more big signs conveying the exact 
same message.  That’s my point. 

 MR. HOLYST:  As you drive down the road is what you’ll see is the 
illuminated sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. HOLYST:  That’s the key component here.  The other thing is 
that what’s designed into the building is for two of the signs to go 
up.  The goal isn’t to rip the signs down if the oil business took off 
to put the third and that’s why we’re asking for the 20 square foot. 

 We could take and say that we only want the 40 square foot on the 
building and the larger sign out front which is the important sign to 
catch the people as they drive down.  Not so much what is on the 
building but I am looking for so that I don’t tear or wreck the façade 
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of the building ripping down two signs and trying to stuff three signs 
into a space, look cluttered and take away. 

 We had a design team design the signs.  I mean, it is the design 
team that designed the building.  It’s not like I drew some sketch and 
through something out in the thing.  I mean, it was the design      
team – 

 THE CHAIR:  No, no. I think what we’re saying is the signs look 
nice.  They’re well laid out.  I like the look of it.  My problem is 
they’re just, I think they’re too big. 

 MR. HOLYST:  If you – 

 THE CHAIR:  That sign, that 8 by 10 sign that’s going to be 
illuminated on Route 10 in my mind is excessive for that particular 
building.  And, that particular location.  That’s my point. 

 Not that it wasn’t well designed.  Not that the building --- the 
building is beautiful.  I love it.  Compared to what is there it’s a 
thousand percent better. 

 My problem is the sign is --- it is going to be too big for that 
--- for driving by and seeing an 8 x 10 sign on Route 10 driving down.  
I think it’s just too big.  My – and we’re --- you are asking for 
almost 100 percent variance.  

 You know, we talk, this Board tweaks zoning regulations.  We 
don’t walk over them. In this case the planning and zoning department 
said if the building was set back --- we’ve had a number of them where 
the building was set back, you know, 200 feet, and you’ve got, you 
need a bigger sign.  And, we’ve approved those. 

 In this case, it’s right on the road.  You are not that far from 
the road.  You’re going to have three signs on the building. You are 
going to have an 8 by 10 illuminated sign out front. To me, that’s 
excessive. 

 And, you know, I hate to have you, you know, should it be a 60 
foot sign versus an 80 foot sign?  I don’t know.   But I think it is 
too excessive in my mind. 

 MR. WYSONG:  If as you say you are trying to attract drive by 
business on Route 10 basically.  If I’m driving on Route 10 and I 
happen to be thinking about buying oil, I have a gas furnace so there 
is no conflict there, when I see the sign on the road, I say, hum, 
here’s a business that sells oil and I pull in the lot, why do I need 
a sign on the building other than to know which door to go in?  

 Haven’t you conveyed all of the information on the big sign out 
by the street that you’re trying to convey on the sign on the 
building, also?  The signs are the same, aren’t they? 
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 HQ Oil? 

 MR. HOLYST:  No. Definitely they’re --- again, are the signs the 
same? 

 MR.WYSONG:  Well, you’ve got me in your parking lot already. 

 MR. HOLSYT: Well, sometimes you, it takes repetitive, I mean, 
again, I don’t know if you saw our ads in the newspaper. We run a full 
page ad once a month, for example. 

 MR. WYSONG:  That’s great. 

 MR. HOLSYT:  The repetitiveness of seeing and seeing and seeing 
and seeing and seeing. 

 MR. WYSONG: Well, you have already got me in the parking lot.  
We’re not talking about me driving by.  I’m there.  I’m a customer. 

 MR. HOLSYT:  I got you on that one from the road.  But I may have 
the other person from the one on the wall. Okay?  They pull in --- 
they don’t see.  People don’t --- you may be different than entire 
society, but some people have tunnel vision.  They don’t see the sign 
on the road.  They see the signs on the building. 

 Again, the portraying of the information to the public. Not just 
you, but everybody there to draw them into that site to shop at the 
different entities there. 

 You may catch the sign out.  Other people do not.  I mean, it’s 
amazing when you pull into a package store. You are already in the 
package store.  Why do you need the 55 signs on what type of beer they 
sell in every window?  But you need them so that you can convey that 
information to the person that is already in the parking lot.  Because 
every package store that you go to has thousands of signs everywhere, 
all over the place.  To men, that doesn’t look great.  But that’s 
their business and that’s how they portray their information to the 
consumer so that they buy their beer.  But they’ve already pulled into 
the parking lot.  Why do they need those signs?  The same reason why I 
need mine. 

 Someone may come in to look at the shrubs that are positioned, 
never notice the bigger sign, and see that we sell the other objects 
or the other products.   

 Signage is important.  That repetitive, repetitive, repetitive. 

 The first time you see an ad on TV, you don’t remember it.  
Obviously, Super Bowl you do, because they, they go in but ad after ad 
after ad after ad after ad brings you in.  And, the purpose of the 
building is to bring people in to shop in town and obviously to grow a 
huge business in town. 
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 I mean, the money that was spent and again that’s kind of the 
hard – a ton of money spent on the property, cleaning the property, 
doing the building on the trucks that --- the garbage truck – I mean, 
I’ve got millions of dollars invested in the tax base of the town.  I 
mean, and I have to make it work.  And, how do you make it work?  By 
bringing people in.   

 And, it’s the same thing I could say to you as the package store.  
You show up at the package store but there’s 55 signs in those window.  
You know they sell beer because you went there.   

 You may pull in and see on my sign, if we shrink that front one, 
or if --- it’s still small.  It’s 2.5 by 8.  You may just see the HQ -
-- gees, they do dumpsters or gees, I could buy my oil.   

 Or you came in as an oil company, oh, they do dumpsters?  They do 
landscaping?  It’s again, seeing the sign portrays what the product is 
that’s being sold at the place. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  Yes.  What are the signs, the signs that are 
going to be, that you are proposing to be on the building, what is 
their --- what are they made of? 

 MR. HOLYST:  They’re a plastic board with a product that is 
infused somehow. 

 Or carved.  I mean, it’s one or two, whichever. I may be two 
signs, whichever looks the best.  I mean, again, too much money spent 
here not to have it right.  

 Like I say, the first two signs are going here (indicating). It’s 
the third that I am just prepping for the future while I’m here.  
Again, the build the bigger sign out front and then to spend another 
$300 to come back to get the third sign, just repetitive, repetitive, 
repetitive, repetitive. 

 I’m just trying to get it to go forward, build it, and be done. 

 So, that third may never come.   

 But again, when you say the sign out front, if we have three 
businesses, we need the bigger sign.  You just won’t convey the 
information in a smaller sign.  

 I mean, if I could get away with making a smaller sign, the 
object is to make it look perfect. But when it is built, it is going 
to be built so it looks right. 

 If it ends up to be 60, 68 square feet because we can do it, of 
course, we would make it smaller. 
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 But I am asking for 80 because that is what the design team came 
in with. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I am still having trouble from a hardship 
standpoint.  Your arguments are 7 signs would be better than the 4 you 
are asking for. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Well, the hardship is the lot.  The lot does not 
dictate the ability to build a larger building.  If I could build a 
larger building on the lot because of setbacks we wouldn’t be having 
this discussion.  We’d already have 80 linear feet across the front 
and we’d have an 80 square foot sign and we wouldn’t be talking here. 

 THE CHAIR: But that’s not really a hardship because you knew that 
going into, when you bought the lot.  So, it’s not --- it wasn’t a 
revelation to you when you bought the lot saying you know, I can only 
do this.  I can only build this size building or I can only set it 
back --- you knew that going in.   So that’s not really a hardship.  
I’ll call it a self-imposed hardship, if you will.  And, I’ll give you 
that.  

 But it is really not a hardship that we look at saying you know, 
the building is 400 feet back from the road, they won’t see it, it’s 
in a depression.  I need bigger signs. 

 You’re right out there.  I mean, 20 feet from the road.  Thirty 
feet from the road. 

 MR. HOLYST:   Again, I don’t want to – 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I don’t want to, I don’t   want to argue with 
you.  That’s not my intent at all. It is a beautiful building.  I 
think you’re doing a great job with it. 

 But coming in and asking for this kind of a variance because the 
hardship is people need to see my business.  Every business in town 
can say that exact same thing.  That’s not a hardship.  I mean, I’d 
love to be able to give you whatever sign you need to grow your 
business, grow the tax base.  Love to hear it. 

 But that is not what this Board is here to do. 

 MR. HOLYST:  Well, again, I just a few things. You made the 
comment that if the building was way in the back, you couldn’t see it, 
you’d give   them a bigger sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. Not necessarily on the road but certainly on 
the building. 

 MR. HOLYST:  But again, here is an example that I am going to 
throw out.  When they bought the property and it was way in the back, 
they already knew it was way in the back.  Like you told me, I already 
knew it was small, they already knew it was in the back.  So, we would 
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give them a bigger sign if it was in the back but because yours is up 
front, we won’t.   But they already knew it was in the back.  My lot, 
lot is an odd lot.  If the lot in the back allowed them to do a wider 
building, they could add on to their building.  I’ll gladly, if you 
want to give me the variance to enlarge the building, I’ll enlarge the 
building and have the sign that’s equal. 

 Some of the people ask for a larger sign and have the ability on 
their property to make the building larger and then they can have a 
larger sign.  I would gladly, if you sit there and said, Kurt, you can 
have 5,000 sf to this project; I wouldn’t have to ask for the 
variance. 

 Now, when someone else asks for a bigger sign and they have the 
ability to put more linear footage along their front, they can get a 
bigger sign.   If they want to invest, I’ll gladly invest in a bigger 
building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Again, I think we’re --- my point, my point was that 
we take a look at each individual application that comes in.  This is 
one application.  We’ve had other applications like with Target and 
BJs and all of those --- whole different ball game. 

 I think what we’ve got to do is we’ve got to address this one 
application of what you are asking for.   

 And, what I don’t want to get into is, you know, I would rather 
not take the four votes and perhaps one votes no and you get turned 
down. Then, where are you? 

 What I’d like to consider and have the Board consider is to 
continue the public hearing, let you go back and think about it.  This 
way you don’t pay to come back again.  We don’t get into negotiations.  
We are not – we can’t negotiate down or up.  

 What I’d like to do is get a motion to continue – if the 
Commissioners decide, is to recommend we continue the public hearing.  
The building is not built, so it’s not something that’s got to be done 
tomorrow.  And, then you can think about it and come back. 

 Because I think you are getting a sense from the Board that this 
may not fly the way it is.  So the option is, we turn you down.  At 
least if that is the consensus of the Board.  And, then you go back 
and you say, where am I? 

 Or we can continue the public hearing maybe work with Rob and see 
if you can do something that can satisfy both the Board and what you 
are trying to convey. 

 That’s really the option that we’re at and I’ll leave that up to 
the Board what, you know, what they want to do. 
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 And, before we do that, what we can do is we can ask if anybody 
else is speaking in favor or against and then we can make a motion to 
whatever this Board elects to do. 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  Can I ask one more question of the applicant? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  You had a separate sign company draw, do the 
rendering for your sign? 

 MR. HOLYST:  Yes. 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  You had a separate architect? 

 MR. HOLYST:  Yes. 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  Are there any recommendations from the architect 
on the size of the signage so that it would be more in harmony with 
one another?  I think, you know, the point is that it is a huge sign 
for that sitting right in front of the property. 

 MR. HOLYST:  It was all discussed, yes.  We discussed sizes.  I 
mean obviously, the size of the front sign was implemented by me and 
my marketing --- my graduate experience in the fields to know what you 
need to do to generate what has to happen there.     

 And, it’s back to whatever the Board decides. If the Board 
decides they want to table it but I mean, it’s the thought process 
went in by a lot of experts on what should be done to make the project 
work. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you can come back, I mean, if we continue the 
public hearing, you can come back next week and say this is what we 
want and then the Board can vote up or down.  That’s your option. 

 Or you can come back and say okay, I’m hearing, I’m getting a 
sense of what the Board may want or doesn’t like what we’re 
presenting, come up with an alternative and then the Board can decide 
what they want. 

 MR. HOLYST:  I truly understand.  That’s fine if you table it.  
Obviously weather dictates if can come back next week because we plow 
snow in the landscaping business. 

 THE CHAIR: Sure. 

 MR. HOLSYT:  You do have every right to table it, but I would 
just like somebody to take some of the points that were made here do 
we need the signs and one gentleman and I forget the name and I 
apologize, when you go into a package store, you’re already there and 
you see the signs are there and that’s why I’m doing it.  Same 
principle. 
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 And, the comment you made that you would give a bigger sign if 
you’re off the road.  If you could think about it yourself being that 
they knew it was way off the road when they bought the lot, just like 
you’re saying I knew this was a small building box because I was stuck 
with the building I have. 

 And, again, then I am looking for that I bought a building that 
nobody wanted in town and nobody wanted to take care of in town and I  
invested in it and I took care of it as a town resident and as a town 
businessman.  So, I’m also looking for that card to play out that I’m 
just trying to be equal to everybody else kind of on that street. 

 I want to be treated equal and I want everybody to look at both 
sides of the coin.  That I have an opinion, you have an opinion.  
Well, I understand the other side of the opinion that being that --- I 
mean, just to throw back your main comment that I’ll leave it on this 
that if it was far back we would probably look at because we’ve 
granted it in the past.   

 It is a small building box.  It takes a lot of money to build on 
the box.  Yes, I knew but that is how it supports itself.  That’s why 
it’s going forward.  In all honesty, I knocked the building down 
feeling that this Board would understand that it took a lot to do what 
it did and yes, you have to look outside the box to say sometimes we 
have to break the rules so that things like this get down. 

 And, if we stick to a stringent guideline, that would have stayed 
(indicated).  And, again, you can think about it yourself that 
somebody stepped up and took care of that. 

 And, I am asking to be treated like a few other people have.  
Grandfathered or not grandfathered.  It is still the same process. You 
drive up and down the road and you drive into other convenient stores, 
it’s the same.  I’m only asking to be treated and granted I am the new 
guy on the block and they’ve been here but I am asking to be treated 
just like other businesses are operating.  But I took care of an 
eyesore. 

 I’ll let you table.  I’ll think about it.  But I also ask you 
guys to think about it.  The points that I brought up that reflect 
what you guys brought up in defense that other people have gotten away 
--- not gotten away, but asked for things and they’ve gotten it. 

 THE CHAIR:  But everything we vote on, every circumstance is 
different.  So don’t measure yourself against a Target or a BJs.  This 
is a stand alone application that we’re looking at.  You are asking 
for a very unique --- it’s a very unique piece of property, I’ll grant 
you that. 

 You’ve done a beautiful job.  I voted to, you know, to approve it 
to go --- last year and two years ago.  
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 And, right now we are looking at the signage which is very unique 
for this piece of property.  So, we can’t take a look at what we’ve 
done and what we haven’t done in the past. 

 MR. HOLYST: No.  All I ask is each individual think about what 
we’ve brought up. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sure each Commissioner will do. 

 What is your? 

 MR. WYSONG:  I don’t know.  Are there other supporters or people 
against this? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, are you finished with your presentation? 

 MR. HOLYST:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.   

 MR. WYSONG:  I move that we continue this application to a future 
meeting at which point I’m sure the Commissioners will have thought 
about it and I ask the applicant to develop some alternatives that 
would minimize the need to have a 100 percent variance on not one but 
two signages that are 40 feet apart.  About the length of this room. 

 MR. HOLYST:  I got that point, but just so you know, it’s not 100 
percent on the second one. 

 MR. WYSONG: Over, over the allowable zoning regulations.  The 100 
percent was just off the top of my head and I apologize for that. 

 MR.GWOREK: I’ll second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you just work with Rob on when you can make it?  
What the next --- we meet every two weeks, so – 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  The next meeting is February 28th. 

 

 (The Chair seated Mr. O’Keefe) 

 B. APPEAL #5901A, application of Rebecca Brown for special 
exception approval to keep a family flock of 4 chickens under Sections 
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3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 200 Andrews Street, 
property of Rebecca L. Brown in an R-80 zone. 

 REBECCA BROWN:  Good evening, my name is Rebecca Brown and I live 
at 220 Andrews Street, Southington. I’m the applicant asking --- I did 
not realize we had to have a zoning variance for four chickens. 

 They are fancy chickens.  They are all hens.  I put the coop 30 
feet from both of the lines where the next door neighbor was so we’re 
asking to get this approved. 

 I brought my children here.  It’s their pets that have been 
raising.  We’ve had them for over two years.  I don’t know what more 
to say but we’ve had these chickens and they just started – a couple 
of weeks ago –with eggs. 

 We’ve had various chickens over the last few years but these 
fancy chickens are over a year now.  We’ve had them and they’re part 
of our family now. So I am just asking if we can keep them. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, what precipitated you coming forward for this? 
Did someone – 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  There was an application for a garage.  We 
inspected the site and we saw the chickens close to the property line.  
And, we can’t approve any zoning permits unless, if there is a 
violation on the property. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Okay. 

 MS. BROWN:  And, I didn’t realize we needed a variance for the 
chickens. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is in the zoning regulations now that you can only 
have up to a certain number. 

 Okay, anything else? 

 Is the coop all enclosed?  I mean, wired closed? 

 MS. BROWN:  Yes.  And, then they also have an outside area where 
we let them out during the day.  We have an enclosed garden area and 
they go out there during the day.  And, they’re usually in at night. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, but they are outside the coop during the day?  
Or outside the enclosure? 

 MS. BROWN:  Sometimes, yes. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Because I think part of the zoning regulations, 
isn’t it, Rob? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  They have to stay in – 
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 MS. BROWN: Oh, we can keep them in.  It’s no big deal.  The coop 
is all enclosed if you’ve seen it. 

 THE CHAIR: As long as they are kept in the coop and not wandering 
around the property. 

 And, you know, the regulations do not allow roosters. 

 MS. BROWN: No, we have no roosters.  All hens. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Has it always been four?  I mean, does it fluctuate 
the number of chickens you have at any one time? 

 MS. BROWN:  We had two before and now we have four.  We had two 
roosters and we got rid of the roosters and now we have four hens. 

 MR. WYSONG:  No questions. 

 THE CHAIR:  Matt? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No questions. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 
application? 

 ELIZABETH NICHOLS:  Hi, my name is Elizabeth Nichols and I also 
live at 220 Andrews Street. 

 These are our chickens.  We started off with chickens.  We 
hatched them.  It was my idea.  I started it.  I wanted to hatch them 
and we went through the whole process and now we have them. 

 We didn’t know we weren’t allowed to have them.  So, now we’re 
here. 

 Me along with my brothers we go out and we feed them and 
everything else every day.  They’re our pets just like our cats and 
other animals. 

 So, that’s it. Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor of the application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 
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 Okay, please come forward. 

 SUSAN BRUZEK:  My name is Susan Bruzek and I live at 216 Andrews 
Street. My property east, west and north abuts to the Brown property. 

 Months ago they had roosters, two roosters.  I didn’t see other 
chickens at that time. I really don’t believe that they had those 
chickens at that time but that is neither here nor there.  

 The two roosters that crowed from dawn to night.  These are not 
considerate people. 

 So, it’s my understanding that the town asked them to get rid of 
the roosters and I believe that’s because of the zoning.  If you can’t 
have roosters it would seem logical to investigate whether you can 
have the chickens on the same property or if there is a problem with 
them. 

 It’s my understanding they have been asked by the town repeatedly 
– you can agree to that or not – to move the chickens and that the 
town was told that the chickens would be gone within a certain period 
of time and then they weren’t. 

 They’re here now because they do violate the zoning permit.  They 
have a garage which they managed to get a 58 foot variance so that 
this garage is 2 feet from my property. Again, not very considerate 
people. 

 Today they appear before you requesting an exception because they 
are having a problem placing the chickens.  That is what I heard.  
It’s also my understanding that they have a cease & desist on the 
garage permit until the chickens are either approved or disapproved. 

 The excuse to me that they can’t place them is a   poor one.  I 
could place them tomorrow. 

 If they were nice neighbors and if they didn’t destroy my 
property countless times, very expensive damage, then I would help 
them. But I have no interest in helping them.  I think they created 
the problem and they can solve the problem.  To me, they shouldn’t 
have gotten them in the first place.   

 I am told they were instructed to move a hutch 30 feet from the 
property line and it appears that that has been done. 

 These chickens are not contained to the hutch.  These people went 
away for an extended period over the holiday period this Christmas to 
New Year’s.  The chickens were free to roam around this garden area.  
It seems to me it has a 4 foot fence.  These were not contained to the 
garden area.  I have pictures of the chickens running around their 
yard. 
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 To me, they also aren’t safe.  There’s fisher cat, there is 
coyotes and there’s red fox.  There’s coon, there is possums there.  
And these animals are, to me, not very well cared for. 

 I disagree that these children show affection for these animals.  
I’ve seen it once and I believe that was staged over the weekend. 

 I believe that these animals are not well cared for but that 
would require somebody else to go take a look. 

 During the extended period of time that they were gone, it was 
freezing out and I personally was concerned that they had no water.  I 
don’t believe they have heated water. 

 It is my understanding that exceptions and variances may be 
granted for hardship.  There is no hardship here.  These people did 
this intentionally.  They did this without consideration to the town 
laws.  I am asking you to have them abide by the town rules.  I 
believe granting any change is rewarding non-compliance and bad 
behavior and would be a disservice to the law abiding citizens of this 
town. 

 Please vote like they were your neighbors. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  The applicant you have --- is there 
anyone additional speaking against the application? 

 If not the applicant has last --- has rebuttal. 

(Rebuttal) 

 MS. BROWN:  I guess I don’t know what to say because I am a 
little disturbed based on the discussion that just occurred. 

 But as you can tell, we have issues as neighbors. You can 
probably see it in the history.  The garage, I think the biggest issue 
right now at play has nothing to do with the chickens. My honest 
opinion. 

 She has hired an attorney to send me a letter to tell me to fix 
the drainage around my garage which has no bearing on the chickens.  
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 We have four hens.  We have nothing else but four hens, yes, we 
did have two roosters and I told you as I told you before we got rid 
of them. 

 She never complained and we have had chickens now for over two 
years.  Now that we have started working on the garage, whatever – 
when did we apply, Rob? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  A couple of months ago. 

 MS. BROWN:  Yah.  Um, okay, we’ve had chickens two years. What 
happened in the last two years?  Um, we put the garage in and the 
garage was approved.  Everything has been done through the town the 
way it should be.  Inspected, everything.  Whatever they, we’ve done. 

 You know, the variance was 2 feet.  We did not put it 2 feet 
against the property line.  We are in a very odd situation where we 
are on our property.  Her house is more than 100 feet back from where 
this chicken coop is.  The way the property is situated, I’m --- we 
are both considered rear lots.  Her driveway basically wraps around 
mine.  So yes, she does go around it. 

 As to the hardship to these chickens and what she is stating, I 
think she has got some untrue facts here n what she’s stating.  And, 
to say all these other facts like she knows what she’s talking because 
she leaves at dark and she comes home at dark.   She can only see what 
goes on on the weekends to begin with. So how does she know if they 
have water or not.  I am disgusted with that comment. 

 Other than, I don’t know what to say.  It seems very odd that all 
of this would come up now. I mean, the garage, the foundation, 
everything has been done. I mean, I know Jim Butler was there 
yesterday inspecting it.  Um, we’re doing whatever --- my contractor 
is doing whatever he has been told to do.  I think it’s a little bit 
more than the chickens. 

 I don’t know what more to say unless you have some questions for 
me. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think so. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just on question:  Is there another location that 
you could put the chicken coop that would be less offensive to your 
neighbor? 

 It’s, you’ve got 2.98 acres and you’re --- 

 MS. BROWN:  No, no.  I do not have 2.98 acres. I only have one   
acre. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  But is there another location that you could 
put it so you are not 40 feet from your neighbor’s lot? 
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 MS.BROWN:  I mean, I suppose I could.  But anywhere we go on that 
property --- I don’t know if you’ve heard --- as an example I am going 
to point to this board, um, this is ---I don’t know how to --- 

 MR. LIBRANDI:   Do you want a piece of chalk? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We have a map here. 

 MS. BROWN:  Yah, her, basically, her driveway comes here, up and 
around and up there and she owns all of this (indicating). 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Okay. 

 MS.BROWN:  So, really, in all essence, do you think she’s going 
to allow us anywhere near the property?  I mean, that’s just reality.  
I’m just – her driveway goes up but she owns behind.   

 We have new neighbors next door which happen to be very nice but 
the way the property is laid out and I have a --- the patio and 
everything right there and the kids play area in the back.  That right 
here is the shed where we keep the supplies and everything for the 
chickens.  And, that is why it was selected.  Because we also have a 
garden.  There’s some plant stuff and mulch stuff and do stuff there 
for the chickens.  Worms and stuff. We have a worm bed for the 
chickens. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, if you were to move it say, from here, closer 
to your garage or your house, more towards the interior or the center 
of the lot. 

 MS. BROWN:  The topography of the lot --- the topography of the 
land is not --- if you come to my house, I mean Rob’s been there.  
It’s a complete up hill. The topography would not do well.  And, then 
on top of it, the way the property drainage is also around it it would 
go right into the part where the drainage goes into a drain pipe that 
goes under her driveway.  

 I mean, Rob, you’ve seen the pipe that is there.  If we move it 
anywhere around in that area, it would obstruct the water going into 
the drainage pipe there. 

 MR. LIBRANDI: Where is the pipe?  Under the driveway? 

 MS. BROWN:  Um, can I --- it’s behind here (indicating).   

 (Undertone discussion) 

 MR.LIBRANDI:  So, the topography of the land goes from the rear 
yard down. So there is a drainage pipe, going if you go straight from 
the back of the property down, there is a drainage pipe that extends 
here and flows into the neighbor’s --- 
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 MS.BROWN:  The water basically sheet flows from the back of the 
property back to this pipe. 

 So anywhere, if we put it anywhere – I mean, I could.  But as 
I’ve stated, she abuts three parts of the property and then if I put 
it anywhere else, it’s just I have a gigantic patio.  I have the kids 
play area and then it would obstruct the water going into the pipe. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, just to clarify, looking at it.  This maybe is 
what you are referring to, Matt. 

 Looking at the place, the Constance Antonio, is that how you 
pronounce it?  Has, they own the property all around your lot? 

 MS. BROWN:  No, Ms.  Bruzek owns it.  Susan Bruzek owns it. This 
is the old – 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  This is an old plan? 

 Is this an old site plan? 

 MS.BROWN:  Um-hum.  

 THE CHAIR: Oh, okay.  Okay. 

 Because it show here 2.98 acres. So – but the bottom line is you 
have the ability to have X amount of chickens under 12.  No roosters.  
Four hundred square foot coop.  Chickens have to be confined in that 
400 sf coop. That is the basic requirement within our regulations. 

 The Board can’t say you can’t have them unless you do something 
out of the regulations like have roosters. We’re not going to say you 
don’t take care of them or you do take care of them.  It’s up to you.  
And, if you don’t and somebody reports it, then another department 
within the town gets involved.  It’s not something that we look at. 

 MS. BROWN:  I understand it.  No my youngest one goes out there 
every day to look at those.  It’s his therapy since he had the car 
accident. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MS. BROWN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions at this point? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, hearing none, this application is closed.  
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 C. APPEAL #5902A, application of Joe Calvanese for a variance 
to allow 28.6 sf sign where 12 sf is allowed under Sections 13-03 & 
15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 150 Savage Street, property of 
Southington Country Club Inc. in an R-20/25 zone. 

 KYLE NILES:  I’m Kyle Niles. I am a project manager for Sign Pro, 
Incorporated out of New Britain.  And, we’ve been contracted to do a 
sign for the Back 9 Tavern. 

 What we’re proposing is a 24.2 square foot sign where because it 
is a residential zone only 12 square feet are allowed. 

 So, we’re here to ask for an illuminated sign of 24.2 sf. 

 I have Harry Kastner here.  He is the general manager up there.  
He has some pictures that he can show you as to what the site looks 
like, too. 

 HARRY KASTNER:  Hi, I’m Harry Kastner.  I’m the general manager 
of the Southington Country Club. 

 You have a picture of the sign we’re proposing.  But I took some 
pictures of the building from the road so it would give you a proper 
perspective of really --- if – we don’t – 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Can we keep these for an exhibit? 

 MR. KASTNER:  Yes.  IF we don’t fill this space you are not going 
to see it from the road because   coming up the hill, there is the 
pavilion and then there is a fence and when you get to the top of the 
hill, the building’s in the back.  And, this has been a golf course 
since 1922.  And, we just put in a new bar and grille and restaurant 
this year.  Nobody knows it is there.  Nobody even knows it is a 
public facility.  So we really need to let people know that it is. 

 Now, the parking lot is well lit with lights from the street 
lights.  We have three lights on the telephone poles on the street.  
It lights up the whole parking lot.   

 The sign is not meant to glow so that it takes up, you know, just 
being a lighted sign will draw people. 

 Kyle, you can describe the sign. 

 MR. NILES: Yah, the sign is a basic channel letter sign.  It’s 5 
inches. They’re individual letters.  They’re 5 inches deep.  They’re 
illuminated with LED lights.  The acrylic faces are diffuser type 
material so it takes the brightness from the lumens and knocks them 
down.   

 They’re also um; translucent vinyl is applied to the faces to 
give you that look that you see there.  The yellow. So that’s going to 
dim the brightness even more. 
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 It’s not made to um; it’s not made to blare out at you.  It’s 
just made to simply be illuminated so you can see it at night. 

 And, where it’s placed on the building, the building is set back 
over 100 feet from the road, I believe.  And, the frontage of the 
building is so large that you should be able to basically have a sign 
four to five times the size of that sign.  

 But where it fits on that gable end nice like that, we’re asking 
for the 24.2 sf.  And, being where it is set back, we want it up on 
the gable end only so that when you are driving down the road you can 
see it above the fence line and the other stuff that’s there out in 
front of the golf course. 

 MR. KASTNER:  Also, there is no background.  The building is the 
background to the individual letters so it really looks smaller than 
it is. 

 MR. NILES:  And, they are not, actually, they are not that large. 
The larger letters are 15.25 high and the smaller ones are only 11 
inches high. So they’re not big.  It’s actually the flag that creates 
the increase in the square footage because you have to draw a 
rectangle around the entire sign according to the regulations.  So 
that is what really makes it jump in size. 

 MR. KASTNER:  And, also we have the two smaller signs to direct 
people in the right direction.  We don’t want people or kids walking 
through the bar to get to the dining room and you don’t want people 
dining in the dining room when you have bar patrons walking thru if 
you don’t have to. 

 MR. NILES:  So those are simply directional signs. 

 MR. KASTNER:  Directional signs to the right doors. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, this is --- it’s on Savage Street.  Isn’t there 
a fence there now, a vinyl fence in front? 

 MR. NILES: For part of it, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  In front of the pavilion, right? 

 MR. KASTNER:  Yes. 

 MR. NILES:  Basically, when you are coming up the road from South 
End Road, when you are coming up the hill, you won’t see the Back Nine 
Tavern until you get right to the driveway. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. NILES:  So, there’s no visibility at all coming up. 

 If you are coming down from Meriden Avenue, obviously, you know, 
it’s more open on that side if you are coming from that direction. 
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 But when you’re coming from South End up, there is no visibility 
until you would be right on the driveway itself. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just with regard to the bar and the dining signing, 
any particular reason that they are as high as they are or could they 
be next to those windows, maybe just a little bit lower?  People are 
pretty much going to be out of their cars and walking towards the 
entrances at that time. 

 MR. KASTNER: I guess so.  I guess so, sure. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  So, it would be more of a walking directional than 
– 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  And, then from the street you’re going to 
just see the Back Nine Tavern but you’re not going to see the walking 
directional until you’re really there. 

 MR. KASTNER:  It was just kind of, to be honest with you, these 
are electrically inside the cart room there which hopefully would be 
made into a small banquet room, but it’s up over the ceiling line so 
it’s easy for the electrician to punch through and do it.  Otherwise, 
we’ve got to go into the wall. But if that’s what you want, we can do 
that. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. NILES:  With the electrical access makes it a little easier. 

 MS. CHAMPAGNE:  I think the likelihood of them getting missed 
there when somebody gets out of the car and it’s very bright like 
that, I think you would want it more at eye level so that will serve 
its purpose. 

 MR. NILES:  They could be moved.  They could be moved down and 
put to the right and left side of the windows. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, I mean, that would be the thought.  And, then I 
think it would actually look better.  It may be more electrical work, 
but I think it will have a better look from the street. 

 MR. KASTNER:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because if they are backlit, it’s going to take away 
from the sign on the building.  I think it would take away from the 
sign on the building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Your big sign is to let people know this building is 
now the Back Nine Tavern.  The bar/dining/restaurant/tavern entrance 
that is directional signing. I think if you look at your parking lot 
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and consider where people will be parking; the bulk of them will be 
parking at the restaurant side, anyway.  And, when they are there, 
they are not going to see the signs. 

 Maybe walk level signs, eye level signs elsewhere on the building 
that I don’t think you need to come before this Board for.  We are 
really talking about the oversized identification sig on the building. 

 MR. KASTNER:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Well, if this wasn’t in an R-20/25 zone they 
wouldn’t need to be there.  Of course, this is a pre-existing 
nonconforming lot. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, we have the same issue with the size of the and 
the number of out buildings and stuff. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  Yah, so we’re almost at that same – 

 THE CHAIR:  We’re talking 60 acres versus -- okay. 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #5897A, application of Southington Country Club for 
a 20 sf variance to allow a 280 sf accessory structure where 260 sf is 
allowed under Sections 2-01A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 150 
Savage Street, property of Southington Country Club Inc. in an R-20/25 
zone. 

 MR. LIBRANDI:  The application has been withdrawn.  They’re in 
the process of going over what they want to do, if they want to come 
back to the ZBA on February 28th, or not.  They have given us a 
withdrawal letter at this time. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

8:06 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

 

Approval of Minutes – Regular Meeting of January 10, 2012 

  Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the January 
10th meeting.  Ms. Champagne seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a 
voice vote. 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #5900A, application of Kurt Holyst for a variance to 
allow 80 sf pylon sign where 44 sf is allowed & 60 sf of wall signage 
where 44 sf is allowed under Sections 13-07A, 13-07B & 15-04 of the 
Zoning Regulations, 897 South Main Street, property of HQ   Realty LLC 
in a B zone. 

 Continued the public hearing. 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #5901A, application of Rebecca Brown for special 
exception approval to keep a family flock of 4 chickens under Sections 
3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 200 Andrews Street, 
property of Rebecca L. Brown in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. Wysong made a motion for approval of Appeal 5901A, 
application of Rebecca Brown for a special exception to have a family 
flock of chickens.  Mr. Gworek seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he was sensitive to what the neighbor says, but 
as I look at the criteria for special exception, I know that the 
complaints as they were stated would necessarily give us any reason to 
oppose the special exception. 

 The 400 square feet, no roosters, have to be within the 400 feet 
are in the regulations so there is no need for stipulations commented 
the Chair.  That’s what the regulation states.  They have to comply 
with the regulation. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.  
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 C. APPEAL #5902A, application of Joe Calvanese for a variance 
to allow 28.6 sf sign where 12 sf is allowed under Sections 13-03 & 
15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 150 Savage Street, property of 
Southington Country Club Inc. in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal #5902A.  The larger 
sign as opposed to the bar and dining signs.   

 No second on the motion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the application with the 
proviso that the bar sign and the dining sign be moved from above the 
windows to the bar sign to the  left and at eye level of the windows 
toward the bar side and the dining sign to the right at eye level to 
those windows.  Mr. Gworek seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong asked if we, as a board, want to stipulate where the 
bar and dining signs need to be.  Mr. O’Keefe responded not 
necessarily but he was just trying to give --- Mr. Wysong pointed out 
it is an appeal for the square footage on the main sign. While I agree 
the bar and dining signs seem out of place and the applicant has 
essentially agreed and we have discussed that they may be better 
located, they are not in fact the subject of the appeal.  They happen 
to be on the picture. Were they not on the picture, there wouldn’t be 
an issue. 

 Mr. O’Keefe observed that leads us back to the original motion.  
Maybe we should make a motion to approve the variance as it relates to 
the major sign. 

 The Chair clarified the square footage is not included for those 
two signs.  Mr. Librandi pointed out that they are only allowed 12 sf 
total signage.  The Chair said it is part of the motion then because 
when you have signage, its total square footage of the signage and not 
just the Back Nine portion. 

 Mr. O’Keefe asked if they would be included if they weren’t 
illuminated signs and they were lower signs and you had a light coming 
from the ground to illuminate? 

 Mr. Librandi clarified it is any type of signage that is facing 
the street would be considered. 

 The Chair felt the motion was appropriate. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.  

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Nothing this evening. 
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 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn which Ms. Champagne 
seconded. Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:11 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

    Robert Salka, Chairman 
    Zoning Board of Appeals 
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